
AGENDA 
TOWN OF PITTSFORD 

PLANNING BOARD 
FEBRUARY 26, 2024 

 
This agenda is subject to change. 

 
Please take notice that the Town of Pittsford Planning Board will hold the following meeting on Monday, 
February 26, 2024, in the Lower-Level Meeting Room of Pittsford Town Hall, 11 S. Main Street, and 
beginning at 6:30PM local time.  
 
The Board will hold an agenda review session in the Second-Floor Meeting Room at 6:00PM. 
__________________________________________________________________________________ 
 
PENDING DECISION 
 
Victorian Estates Resubdivision (3096/3092 Clover Street) 
Preliminary/Final Subdivision 
__________________________________________________________________________________ 
 
CONTINUED HEARING 
 
McMahon LaRue Associates, Geoca Subdivision 
Concept Subdivision 
__________________________________________________________________________________ 
 
OTHER BUSINESS 
 
Approval of Minutes 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
The next scheduled meeting is for Monday, March 11, 2024. 



COSTICH ENGINEERING, DPC ENGINEER'S ESTIMATE PROJECT NO. 9300

217 LAKE AVENUE FOR DATE:  02/07/2024

ROCHESTER, NY 14608 3092 Clover St REV.: 02/20/2024

PROJECT NAME: 3092 Clover St Main Extension
PROJECT LOCATION:  Town of Pittsford
DEVELOPER:  

ITEM EST. EST. UNIT TOTAL EST.
NO. DESCRIPTION UNIT QTY. PRICE AMOUNT

SECTION "A" - SANITARY SEWERS 

 
A1 4'-0" dia. reinforced concrete sanitary manhole Ea 3 4,800.00$         $ $14,400.00

A2 Sanitary lateral cleanouts Ea 3 200.00$            $ $600.00

A3 4" dia. polyvinyl chloride (PVC), SDR-21 sanitary 
lateral to 11' beyond right-of-way or easement line, 
including bedding and testing LF 200 23.00$              $ $4,600.00

A4 8" dia. polyvinyl chloride (PVC), SDR-35,  including 
bedding and testing LF 688 30.00$              $20,640.00

A5 Bore 24" steel casing under creek LF 100 350.00$            $35,000.00

A6 Connect to Existing manhole LS 1 1,000.00$         $1,000.00

A7 Tree Clearing LS 1 5,000.00$         $5,000.00

A7 Lawn Restoration LS 1 1,000.00$         $1,000.00

A8 Tree Replacement EA 12 500.00$            $6,000.00

TOTAL SECTION "A" $88,240.00

SUMMARY

TOTAL SECTION "A" - SANITARY SEWERS $88,240.00

SUB-TOTAL ENGINEERS ESTIMATE $88,240.00

 Total Construction Cost $88,240.00
1.  Contingency (10%) $8,824.00

TOTAL ENGINEER'S ESTIMATE $97,064.00

1



COSTICH ENGINEERING, DPC ENGINEER'S ESTIMATE PROJECT NO. 9300

217 LAKE AVENUE FOR DATE:  1/19/2024

ROCHESTER, NY 14608 3092 Clover St REV.:  2/19/2024

PROJECT NAME: 3092 Clover St Septic System
PROJECT LOCATION:  Town of Pittsford
DEVELOPER:  

ITEM EST. EST. UNIT TOTAL EST.
NO. DESCRIPTION UNIT QTY. PRICE AMOUNT

SECTION "A" - SEPTIC SYSTEM

 
A1 1250 Gallon Septic Tank including Installation Ea 1 4,000.00$         $ $4,000.00

A2 Leech Lines including Installation LF 450 25.00$              $ $11,250.00

A3 Distribution Box EA 1 400.00$            $ $400.00

A4 4" PVC SDR-35 LF 307 23.00$              $ $7,061.00

TOTAL SECTION "A" $22,711.00

SUMMARY

TOTAL SECTION "B" - SANITARY SEWERS $22,711.00

SUB-TOTAL ENGINEERS ESTIMATE $22,711.00

 Total Construction Cost $22,711.00
1.  Contingency (10%) $2,271.10

TOTAL ENGINEER'S ESTIMATE $24,982.10

1



 

 

February 26, 2024 
TOWN OF PITTSFORD 

PLANNING BOARD 
RESOLUTION 

Victorian Estates Resubdivision 
Preliminary/Final Resubdivision 

3092 & 3096 Clover Street 
Tax Parcels #163.04-1-39.3 & 163.04-1-39.1 

 
 WHEREAS Rama Gupta, of 3096 Clover Street, has made application for Preliminary/Final 
Resubdivision approval for the transfer of 0.5 +/- acres from 3096 to 3092 Clover Street with application 
materials received October 4, 2023, and amended application materials received February 7, 2024; and 
  
 WHEREAS this is a Type II Action pursuant to SEQRA 617.5(c)(16) and requires no further 
environmental review under SEQRA; and  
  
 WHEREAS, a DRC report was prepared dated November 10, 2023, and a response was 
received on February 7, 2024; and 
  
 WHEREAS, a public hearing was duly advertised and held on November 13, 2023, and 
continued through February 26, 2024, at which time it was closed, and public comment was 
incorporated into the public record; and 
  
 NOW, THEREFORE, upon consideration by the Planning Board, of all written and oral 
submissions and testimony by the applicant, appropriate agencies, and the public, the Planning Board 
having given this matter due deliberation and consideration; it is 
 

RESOLVED, that the Planning Board of the Town of Pittsford grants Preliminary/Final 
Resubdivision approval based upon the following Findings of Fact and subject to compliance with the 
following Conditions of Approval:  

 
FINDINGS OF FACT 

 
1. This approval is based upon amended plans and DRC responses received on February 7, 2024. 
 
2. This application proposes the transfer of 0.5+/- acres from 3096 to 3092 Clover Street. Both 

properties are zoned Residential Neighborhood (RN). Per Town Code Section 185-20, lot line 
adjustments resulting in a net increase of 10,000 square feet or more to one lot, shall be reviewed 
by the Planning Board as if it were a subdivision. 

 
3. Cost estimates for sanitary sewer main extension and septic system installation were submitted on 

February 7, 2024, and revised estimates were received on February 20, 2024. According to these 
estimates, it appears that the cost of connecting to the sanitary sewer is greater than 1.5 times the 
cost of installing a septic system. Therefore, per Town Code Section 121-18, the Planning Board 
can exempt minor subdivisions from the Dry Sanitary Sewer Ordinance. 

 
4. This application was referred to the Design Review & Historic Preservation Board and the Board 

approved house plans for 3092 Clover Street on January 25, 2024. 
 



 

 

5. As proposed, disturbances will not be in excess of one acre. Therefore, a SWPPP is not required, 
but erosion and sediment control measures, including silt fencing, should be noted on the grading 
plan.  
 

6. Adequate measures will be provided to manage construction and post-development stormwater 
runoff. The applicant will comply with the provision of NYSDEC Phase II Stormwater Regulations. 

 
CONDITIONS OF APPROVAL 

 
1. Subject to resolution or compliance with the Town’s DRC report, dated November 10, 2023, and the 

applicant’s written responses, received February 7, 2024, unless specified otherwise herein. 
 

2. Final plans should provide a 20-foot-wide sidewalk easement along the Clover Street frontage of 
the lot. 

 
3. Final plans must include a septic system design approved by the Monroe County Department of 

Public Health. A building permit cannot be issued until final plans are signed and a resubdivision 
map is filed.  

 
4. Building permits are required from the Town of Pittsford Building Department prior to any 

construction or demolition of structures on the site. 
 

5. The Town’s standard recreation fund fee is applicable for each new home. This fee is currently 
$1,000.00 and is collected upon the issuance of a building permit. 

 
6. Subject to applicable regulatory approvals including but not limited to: New York State Department 

of Transportation, Monroe County Department of Public Health, Monroe County Water Authority, 
Rochester Gas & Electric, and the Department of Public Works.  

 
The within Resolution was motioned by Planning Board Member , seconded by Planning Board 
Member  , and voted upon by members of the Planning Board as follows: 
 
Paul Alguire   
David Jefferson  
Paula Liebschutz  
Hali Buckley   
Kevin Morabito  
John Halldow   
John Limbeck   
  
Adopted by the Planning Board on February 26, 2024. 
 
____________________________ 

 
April Zurowski 
Planning Assistant 
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TOWN OF PITTSFORD 

PLANNING BOARD 
FEBRUARY 12, 2024 

 
Minutes of the Town of Pittsford Planning Board meeting held on February 12, 2024, at 
6:30PM local time. The meeting took place in the Lower-Level Meeting Room of Pittsford 
Town Hall, 11 S. Main Street. 
 
PRESENT: Kevin Morabito, Hali Buckley, Dave Jefferson, John Halldow, Paul Alguire, Paula 
Liebschutz 
 
ABSENT: John Limbeck 
 
ALSO PRESENT: Doug DeRue, Director of Planning, Zoning, and Development; Robert 
Koegel, Town Attorney; April Zurowski, Planning Assistant; Kim Taylor, Town Board Liaison 
 
ATTENDANCE: There were 16 members of the public present.     
 
Planning Board Member Morabito made a motion to call the meeting to order, seconded by 
Board Member Alguire. Following a unanimous voice vote, the meeting opened at 6:30PM. 
 
CONTINUED HEARINGS: 
 
McMahon LaRue Associates, Geoca Subdivision 
Concept Subdivision 
 
Jon Tantillo, of Knauf Shaw LLC, reintroduced the application. Eric Geoca and Lynne Tempest-
Geoca, owners of 215 Mendon Road and applicants for the Geoca Subdivision, and Al LaRue, 
of McMahon LaRue Associates, were also in attendance. Mr. Tantillo stated that this application 
was originally proposed for two new lots and one existing lot, but per the Town’s 1995 
Comprehensive Plan, the applicant has revised the plan and reserved a right-of-way (ROW) for 
the possible relocation of Stone Road. The applicant is requesting that the Planning Board grant 
the applicant an additional building lot, as Town Code Section 185-19 allows the Board to 
determine the total number of allowable lots if a new public or private road is created. In this 
case, the applicant will not build a new road, but will preserve the area for a new road, should 
New York State require the future realignment of Stone Road. The applicant originally submitted 
for Concept Subdivision approval in 2023 but has since submitted more detailed plans and is 
requesting Preliminary/Final approval.  
 
Vice Chairman Halldow stated that the Board has varying opinions regarding the number of lots 
appropriate for this site.  
 
Mr. Geoca stated that the original application for two new lots and one existing lot met the 
Town’s Residential Neighborhood Zoning Code He has since preserved the ROW, per the 
Board’s request. He is aware of a neighborhood petition submitted to the Planning Board for 
accessibility to sanitary sewers and would be interested in extending the sewer main if an extra 
lot were to be permitted. He asked for direction from the Planning Board on which plan would be 
most desirable.  
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Mr. LaRue stated that the sanitary sewer can be extended from two directions. One way would 
serve only the new subdivision and the other would serve the new subdivision and neighbors to 
the south. Extension of the sanitary sewer from the south would require more sanitary main and 
would likely be more costly. He stated that the revised site plans also include proposed 40-foot 
front setbacks along the preserved ROW.  
 
Board Member Buckley asked if the front setbacks along the ROW were to be reduced further, 
would the developer move homes further north. Mr. LaRue stated that reduced setbacks could 
be helpful, but if the road were to be built in the future, the homes may be too close to Stone 
Road. Mr. Tantillo stated that the orientation of the homes shown on the plans are drawn to 
reflect current conditions. He stated that the New York State Department of Transportation 
(NYSDOT) has shown no interest in realigning Stone Road at this time. 
 
Vice Chairman Halldow stated the Board understands this property is part of the Town’s one 
and only historic district, but subdivision is still permitted. The Planning Board will take the 
number of lots, setbacks, accessibility to sanitary sewer, along with other factors, into 
consideration before deciding. The Design Review and Historic Preservation Board will grant 
Certificates of Appropriateness for these homes after subdivision is approved.  
 
Board Member Morabito shared that he was in favor of three new lots and one existing lot with 
extension of the sanitary sewer from the south.  
 
Mr. Tantillo asked the Board when the Concept Subdivision will be resolved. Board Member 
Buckley stated that the Board will not vote tonight, as the applicant has not appeared in front of 
the Board in several months.  
 
Vice Chairman Halldow stated that there is an open public hearing on this matter and invited 
public comment. 
 
Margaret Caraberis, of 81 South Main Street, and as President of Historic Pittsford, shared her 
comments. She stated that the Mile Post/Stonetown Historic District is eligible to be listed on the 
National Register of Historic Places. She stated that Historic Pittsford will be contacting the 
State Historic Preservation Office (SHPO) for comment on this application. She also addressed 
items within the applicant’s Short Environmental Assessment Form (SEAF) that may need 
correction, specifically considering that this project is in a rural area, not suburban. She advised 
the Town to develop an Environmental Impact Statement (EIS) regarding the possible 
realignment of Stone Road. 
 
Robert Corby, of 70 Washington Avenue, shared his comments. During his time as Village 
Mayor, Mr. Corby stated that he focused on keeping Pittsford walkable. He expressed concern 
that if Stone Road were to ever be realigned, it would create a Jefferson Road-type roadway 
through the historic district. He was not opposed to three new homes but would prefer the ROW 
to be eliminated and orient the homes toward Mendon Road and Mendon Center Road.  
 
Mr. DeRue stated that the realignment of Stone Road would not create a roadway as large as 
Jefferson Road. The purpose of the possible realignment would be to take traffic pressure off of 
the existing intersection. Should NYSDOT need to widen the intersection, the Town would be 
able to show the space saved for realignment instead. Widening the existing intersection would 
move the roadway closer to key historic properties within the historic district. This ROW would 
create an outlet, instead of expanding the road. The ROW, as proposed, would allow a three-
lane road plus room for sidewalks. 
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Vice Chairman Halldow asked if the Planning Board can object to the road. Mr. DeRue stated 
that the Planning Board should account for and support past planning decisions made by the 
Town Board.  
 
Harry Lusk, of 14 Mendon Center Road, stated that he has lived in his home for many years and 
cars have backed up at this intersection since he was a child. He stated that the realignment of 
the road would not increase traffic or make traffic disappear, it would simply re-route the existing 
traffic. He stated that subdivision of this property should be carefully reviewed and expressed 
his interest in positive development of this property. He preferred two new homes and the 
existing home. 
 
Bonnie Salem, of 31 Rosewood Drive, shared her comments. She stated that this property 
should be considered rural, not suburban. She believes septic systems should suffice and is in 
favor of two new homes, not three. She directed the Board to an area on the site plans that 
proposed brush removal along Mendon Center Road and asked the Board to consider saving 
the existing brush for buffering. 
 
Susan Houghton, of 26 Mendon Center Road, shared her comments. She asked the Board to 
review the proposed wet wells just north of her property, as she is currently experiencing 
drainage issues and is concerned wet wells may increase water directed to her property. She 
believes 0.6 acres per lot is not large enough for this area. She preferred no subdivision at this 
property.   
 
Board Member Morabito asked if this property should be determined rural or suburban. Mr. 
DeRue stated that this property faces a rural area on one side and a subdivision on the other. 
He stated that the term “rural” is typically used for land south of the Thruway. The Town will 
review and correct the SEAF as necessary. 
 
Board Member Buckley thanked the applicant for preserving an area for the ROW, as requested 
by the Planning Board. She understood the opposition for the construction of the road but 
reminded the public that preservation of this ROW does not mean the road will be built anytime 
soon, if ever.  
 
Board Member Alguire stated he is in favor of three new lots with the one existing home.  
 
Vice Chairman Halldow stated he is in favor of two new lots with the one existing home.  
 
Board Member Morabito asked if the Town has a preference: sewer or septic. Mr. DeRue stated 
that the Town Code for subdivision requires sanitary sewer to be extended to the subdivision, or 
if too costly, septic systems be accompanied by a dry sewer. 
 
Mr. Tantillo asked the Board to provide direction as to whether three new lots with a sanitary 
sewer or two new lots without a sanitary sewer is preferred.  
 
Ms. Salem asked the Board to consider other factors, not just the sanitary sewer extension. 
 
Vice Chairman Halldow stated that the public hearing will remain open at this time. 
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Victorian Estates Resubdivision (3096/3092 Clover Street) 
Preliminary/Final Subdivision 
 
Rama Gupta, owner of 3096 and 3092 Clover Street, introduced the application. She is 
requesting a resubdivision of her two properties in anticipation for her daughter, Brea Gupta, to 
build a home on the vacant lot of 3092 Clover Street. She stated that septic system and sanitary 
sewer extension estimates have been submitted for Planning Board review. The sanitary sewer 
must be brought from the east because the property owner to the north was not willing to grant 
an easement. She stated that the Design Review and Historic Preservation Board reviewed and 
approved the proposed house plans. 
 
Mr. DeRue and Ms. Rama Gupta discussed the sewer estimates submitted. Mr. DeRue stated 
that the Town Engineer will review the proposed costs and work out any questions that may 
arise with the applicant’s engineer at Costich.  
 
Board Member Alguire asked about the health of Ms. Rama Gupta’s septic system. He 
suggested that if the septic tank were to be in poor health, the applicant should consider the 
cost benefit of extending a sewer to two homes versus replacing a septic system and installing a 
new one. Ms. Rama Gupta stated that her septic system is not ready to be replaced at this time.   
 
Vice Chairman Halldow stated that there is an open public hearing on this matter and invited 
public comment. 
 
John Antetomaso, of 8 Watersong Trail, Penfield, stated that the sewer installation may be 
challenging due to Allens Creek being a regulated water body. 
 
Vice Chairman Halldow stated that the public hearing will remain open at this time. 
 
OTHER DISCUSSION: 
 
The minutes of January 22, 2024, were approved following a motion by Board Member 
Liebschutz, seconded by Board Member Morabito. Following a unanimous voice vote, the 
minutes were approved, none opposed. 
 
Board Member Morabito motioned to close the meeting at 7:26PM, seconded by Board Member 
Buckley, and was approved by a unanimous voice vote, none opposed. 
 
Respectfully submitted,  
 
 
      
April Zurowski 
Planning Assistant 

 
OFFICIAL MINUTES ARE ON FILE IN THE OFFICE OF THE PLANNING 

DEPARTMENT 
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